# **GWYNEDD COUNCIL CABINET**

# A Report to a meeting of the Gwynedd Council Cabinet

Date of meeting: 22 November 2022

Cabinet Member: Councillor Dyfrig Siencyn

Contact Officer: Dewi W. Jones, Council Business Support Service

Manager

**Contact Telephone** 

Number:

32233

Title of Item: The Local Government Act 2021 – Gwynedd Council

Self-Assessment (Draft) 2021/22

#### 1. THE DECISION SOUGHT

1.1. To approve Gwynedd Council Self-Assessment (Draft) 2021/22 (Appendix 1) (taking into account any recommendations made by the Governance and Audit Committee (if any)) and to recommend its adoption by the Full Council.

#### 2. THE REASON FOR THE NEED FOR A DECISION

2.1. Under the Local Government and Elections Act (Wales) 2021 we have a duty to report on performance, based on a self-assessment approach.

#### 3. INTRODUCTION

- 3.1. This is a report presenting the council's first Performance Self-Assessment looking back at 2021/22. The report is identified as a new statutory request under the **Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021.**
- 3.2. The Act provides for a new and reformed legislative framework for local government elections, democracy, governance and performance. It replaces the duties of the Local Government Measure (Wales) 2009.
- 3.3. The Act requires that a council must produce a self-assessment report in respect of each financial year. The report must set out its conclusions on the extent to which it met the performance requirements during that financial year, and any actions it intends to take, or has already taken, to increase the extent to which it is meeting the performance requirements. The performance requirements are the extent to which:
  - it exercises its functions effectively;
  - it uses its resources economically, efficiently and effectively;
  - whose governance is effective to achieve the above.

- 3.4. At its simplest level, a self-assessment relates to how the council meets the performance requirements and responds to the following questions:
  - How well are we doing?
  - How do we know that?
  - What can we do better and how?
- 3.5. There is a duty to publish a report setting out the conclusions of the self-assessment once in relation to each financial year and to complete the work "as soon as reasonably practicable after the end of the financial year in which it relates."
- 3.6. A duty to consult at least once in a financial year with local people, local businesses, council staff and trade unions is also stated. These consultations should be used to obtain feedback on the extent to which the authority is fulfilling the performance requirements.
- 3.7. The council already collects much of the evidence and publishes documents containing the type of information that we're expected to include within the self-assessment. This includes documents such as (but not limited to) annual reports for Performance, Equality, Director of Social Services, Annual Statement of Accounts and Governance Statement. As a result, we have tried to keep the self-assessment document relatively concise with reference towards a number of the documents where further information can be obtained to try to avoid duplication.
- 3.8. The Governance Group has led/taken an overview of the process within the council to ensure that the work is owned and led at a strategic level.
- 3.9. The guidance issued by the Government suggests that the seven corporate areas common to the corporate governance arrangements of public bodies (as set out in the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015) should be used as a framework for the self-assessment, namely:
  - Corporate planning
  - Financial planning
  - Workforce planning (people)
  - Procurement
  - Assets
  - Risk management
  - Performance management
- 3.10. A draft of the self-assessment report needs to be submitted to the Audit and Governance Committee before it is finally published to give them an opportunity to submit any comments and recommendations. These will need to be considered when the document is formally submitted to Cabinet.
- 3.11. The Governance and Audit Committee will discuss the self-assessment at its meeting on the 17th of November. As this report was published prior to this date we will report on any comments and recommendations made (if any) verbally so that you can consider them.
- 3.12. As we've already outlined this year is the first time we have conducted the self-assessment and this time it will be published as a stand-alone document. For the

future we intend to integrate the work with the Council's performance challenge arrangements and include the self-assessment within the Annual Performance Report so that all information is within the same document. This document is normally prepared during April/May for submission to a meeting of the Full Council for approval at the beginning of July.

3.13. Failure to publish a Self-Assessment would likely result in statutory recommendations from Audit Wales, which would have implications for the reputation of the Council.

#### 4. NEXT STEPS AND TIMETABLE

4.1. The self-assessment, and any recommendations made by the Governance and Audit Committee (if any), shall be submitted to a meeting of the Full Council for approval on the 1st of December.

### **Views of the Statutory Officers**

## The Monitoring Officer:

The report emphasises that the performance assessment process is comparatively new and that incorporating these statutory arrangements into performance management arrangement continues. There are elements of the statutory requirements which still need to be developed and strengthened and I acknowledge the intention to ensure that these requirements are addressed in full for the next assessment.

#### **Head of Finance:**

This is the first year of preparing Gwynedd Council's Self-Assessment in accordance with the requirements of the 2021 Act. I am satisfied that the contents of the self-assessment are a fair reflection of the Council's position, whilst recognising that the arrangements for the preparation of self-assessment will develop over the next few years. This includes the aspects of assessing the effective, efficient and economic use of resources, and the services within the Finance Department will contribute as appropriate to this work.